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The Planning and Zoning Commission of the Town of Avon held a meeting at the Avon Town Hall on Tuesday, April 18, 2017.   Present were Linda Keith, Chair, Thomas Armstrong, Vice Chair, David Cappello, Peter Mahoney, Joseph Gentile, Mary Harrop, Brian Ladouceur, Jr., and Alternates Elaine Primeau and Jeffrey Fleischman.  Alternate Linda Preysner was absent.  Also present was Hiram Peck, Director of Planning and Community Development.
Ms. Keith called the meeting to order at 7:00pm.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mrs. Harrop motioned to approve the minutes of the March 28, 2017, meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Armstrong, received unanimous approval.
OTHER BUSINESS

Status Update of Village Center Plans
Mr. Peck referenced a letter addressed to The Carpionato Group (dated March 24, 2017) noting that the Town Staff has met, on several occasions, with the peer review consultants as well as the developer regarding road design and the key intersections.  He displayed a map showing a proposed four-legged roundabout/intersection, pointing out that Bickford Drive Extension comes out of Forest Mews separately (from the roundabout) to avoid confusion with five legs coming into the same intersection.  He noted that the aforementioned four-legged scenario was decided as the best choice among all other variations discussed, at length, by Town Staff, the developer, and the consultants about traffic management in this area   Mr. Peck explained that the four-legged roundabout slows traffic pretty well and doesn’t require a traffic light, which would be very expensive and require annual maintenance.  He further explained that the goal is to minimize the disturbance in this area, noting that the proposed four-legged roundabout is 150 feet in diameter while one of the designs had a 200-foot diameter.   Mr. Peck indicated that the developer wants the four-legged, 150-foot diameter roundabout in the location proposed on the displayed map and the Town agrees.  
Mr. Peck addressed road grades in the roundabout area noting that everyone (Town Staff, developer, and consultants) agrees that this issue is critical to the overall development.  The grade coming down Climax Road from the MDC water line was at 8%, at one point during past discussions.  Moving the proposed roundabout to the location shown on the displayed map lessens the grade significantly.  He explained that the initial discussions regarding grades resulted in a maximum grade of 3%, which is just about flat.   Mr. Peck noted his opinion, which is shared by the peer review consultants, that the developer work with the site’s existing grade conditions as much as possible, as it will preserve the topography and ensure that the area does not become totally unrecognizable to people who come to the area.  Mr. Peck explained that while some earth removal will still be necessary in various areas, the removal will not be as extensive as originally proposed.  He explained that the elevation of the proposed roundabout area is 9 feet higher (a savings of 9 feet of earth removal/excavation) than the location proposed previously by the developer, adding that Climax Road would be essentially at the same grade as it is currently.  The new “Main Street” would be a maximum of 4.5% grade.  Mr. Peck explained that, from his own research, he discovered that the maximum grade allowed under ADA requirements is almost 5%.  He indicated that the developer is currently considering whether to agree with the Town’s recommendation for a maximum site grade of 4.5%.    
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question, Mr. Peck explained that because the excavation that was approved is significantly less than what the developer initially proposed, the existing excavation area will be ok as is.  He pointed out, however, that the developer will have to calculate very soon exactly what the area is going to look like (i.e., building locations, etc).  He offered background information explaining that the earth removal on Climax Road began last fall and ended before winter began.  He noted that the agreement with Dunning Sand and Gravel did not work out and the developer did not have another place that would take the soil but clarified that the agreement with Dunning has been reinstated and the excavation is scheduled to begin again on Monday, April 24, 2017.   
Mr. Peck conveyed his opinion that the entrances for the site, on both the east and west side of Climax Road, have not yet been specifically approved as the building locations are not known.  In addition, he noted that he doesn’t think the entrance (location) on the east side of Climax is in a good place.  He explained that by changing the access location to have it come off of Bickford Drive would result in much less excavation and allow the buildings to be pulled closer to the street with parking in the rear, providing a nice view overlooking the development.  He noted that there are many ongoing discussions with the developer.
In response to Ms. Keith’s question, Mr. Peck explained that discussions have not advanced to the point of talking with the Fire Marshal regarding egress options.  
Mr. Peck pointed out that the master plan approval was granted in November of 2015 and the developer was asked to come back within one year with detailed plans.  He noted that the Town has been requesting information but the developer continues to say that until the infrastructure issues are resolved they cannot proceed; he added that this is where things stand right now.   
Mr. Peck suggested that the developer be asked to attend the May meeting to provide the Commission with a detailed schedule of how and when they plan to proceed.  He requested that if it turns out that Dunning Sand and Gravel, for any reason, doesn’t need any more earth material and the developer comes up with a new user that the Commission authorizes Town Staff (Police, Planning, Engineering) to review another delivery location for appropriateness and safety.  Mr. Peck noted that this request is so that the process is not held up.
In response to Ms. Keith’s questions about possibly storing some material onsite, Mr. Peck explained that, at one point, a proposal was looked at to store approximately 32K - 36K CY of material to the rear of the Marriott Hotel but noted that this option is no longer being considered at this time.  He clarified that if a proposal for onsite material storage is brought up again that it would come before the Commission, as Town Staff does not feel comfortable making that decision.  He pointed out that Staff does not have a recommendation at this time regarding a location for onsite material storage.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that should any changes be made to the truck routes relative to earth removal that the Police Chief/Police Department would be involved. 
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments regarding the timing of the earth removal, Mr. Peck noted that he believes the original time period for Climax Road was 4 to 8 months adding that this time period is just about up but was not added to the decision.  He suggested that any future approvals for earth removal should state a clear time limit.
In response to Mr. Mahoney’s question regarding State DOT status, Mr. Peck indicated that Staff is concerned as the developer has made little to no progress; no applications have been submitted to either DEEP (wetlands) or to FEMA (floodplain).  Mr. Peck noted that he has been harping on the developer for months because these applications take a long time to complete.  
Mr. Peck explained that if the grade issue (4.5% max) gets resolved the developer could submit the plan for Phase I.
In response to Mr. Cappello’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that a small portion of Bickford Drive, at the bottom of the slope, is approximately 7% or 8% grade.   He confirmed that the existing berm in the area of the intersection will be taken down.   He further explained that the master plan currently shows a residential development (duplex housing) on the eastern side of Climax Road, noting that he doesn’t feel this is the right product for this area such that much discussion is needed.  
Mr. Peck explained that he has asked the developer many times to find someone who understands urban design, which involves the critical relationship between building location and the road.    He noted that he has stressed to the developer the importance of creating a village center and not a lifestyle center or strip mall.
Mr. Armstrong noted his recollection that the developer indicated, at several meetings, that all infrastructure was going to be in place before any construction begins.  He noted his concerns with all the topsoil being taken offsite as it may be needed to plant grass seed to stabilize the site, if the project slows down.
Mr. Peck noted his agreement and asked Mr. Armstrong to convey the information relative to infrastructure at a meeting when the developer is present.  He referenced his April 17, 2017, “Status Update for the Avon Village Center” noting that if no concrete information is received from the developer relative to infrastructure and/or earth removal that his recommendation is that the Town Attorney be consulted regarding use of the bond to reclaim the site.   Mr. Peck conveyed his suspicion that the developer may indicate that it will take six (6) months to prepare a detailed site plan for Phase I because the road grades were not known until very recently.  He added that this has been the least of the struggles.
Ms. Keith commented that there’s nothing to discuss until the developer shows the Commission a plan.  Mr. Peck concurred noting that the plan showing 3% grades, removing material from both sides of Climax Road, and significantly changing the grades of the existing roads was not something that the Commission ever contemplated.   Mr. Peck suggested that the Commission will need to be firm moving forward.  
Ms. Keith noted that it was made clear to the developer to move the box store closer to the road such that the parking could be in the rear; she noted that it is still shown on the drawing in the original location. 
Mr. Peck noted his understanding but added that he doesn’t believe there is a tenant for the box store at this time; it may still be on the drawing as a place holder.   He explained that a site with a slight slope/grade can hold a grouping of stores at different levels (like the Litchfield Green) as would be seen in a “village” setting.   He further explained that if some grade adjustments are needed to get smaller stores in, that would be acceptable; a series of large box stores along the new Main Street is not the goal.  Mr. Peck reported that he invited the developer to attend tonight’s meeting which they declined but asked to receive feedback regarding any comments from the Commission.
In response to Ms. Keith’s comments regarding a parking garage, Mr. Peck noted his understanding that Blue Back Square has a parking garage but added that he doesn’t feel that Avon’s project has enough density to require/warrant the expense of a garage.  He explained that the current master plan is way over parked, adding that 6 spaces/1,000 SF is much more than is needed.   
Mr. Armstrong commented that 6 months is too long a time period to prepare a site plan for infrastructure.  He noted that the developer should starting working with a 4.5% grade, as suggested by Mr. Peck, and the configuration that has been recommended by the peer review consultants.  He added that if the developer has any complaints they should be prepared to explain at the next meeting how they wish to be different.  Mr. Armstrong communicated his concerns that six (6) months will turn into a longer time period and we’ll be into 2018 at which time he will recommend reseeding the site with grass.
Mr. Peck noted his agreement with Mr. Armstrong’s comments adding that the developer should also be prepared to explain why they would want to do things differently.  He indicated that he has asked for a detailed schedule noting that although the developer did provide a schedule a week ago, it doesn’t provide any real details/information.
Ms. Keith asked Mr. Peck to tell the developer that she does not want to see parking spaces along the walkways.  She added that the parking shown should be reversed (for the big box and other areas) such that when people are walking the site that parked cars are not so visible.
Mr. Cappello noted that he doesn’t understand why the developer doesn’t seem to understand the importance of parking locations for the success of the project, as it seems obvious. 
Mr. Peck noted his understand adding that this is why he has been adamant about the need for an experienced urban design professional.  

In response to Ms. Keith’s question about diagonal parking along the new Main Street, Mr. Peck explained that the spaces shown closest to the roundabout can be built but further explained that some spaces have been shown as “not to be built unless necessary” in areas where people are backing out near where motorists are coming around the roundabout.   Mr. Peck pointed out that the current drawing is only a sketch adding that a detailed site plan will be much more precise (building locations, parking).
Mr. Armstrong commented that there used to be another entrance on Main Street for the big box, adding that he thinks that will be a problem.
Mr. Peck noted his understanding but indicated that the engineering firm most likely prepared the drawing as they were instructed.  He added that the Staff and the Commission will have to be firm about the direction the plans take in the future.

Ms. Keith noted that the existing businesses in the Park are also at a standstill and cannot make plans.

Mr. Peck explained that when a detailed site plan is received it will become clear exactly what is needed relative to construction plans (i.e., diversions for road construction).  He reiterated that no detailed plans have been received to date.
Mr. Armstrong noted the need to receive a detailed checklist on a regular basis, adding that the timing (every month or so) of receipt of this information can be at the discretion of Mr. Peck and Staff.    He indicated the need to know the timing/progress for items relating to parking, wetlands, Army Corps, State DOT, DEEP, and FEMA.  
Ms. Keith noted her agreement for the need for a detailed checklist.

Mr. Peck conveyed his understanding and agreement adding that he will modify his memo to the developer indicating that a detailed schedule should include start dates for discussions for each item (i.e, State DOT for roads) as well as anticipated completion dates.

In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question about hard deadlines, Mr. Peck explained that the November 18, 2015 approval stated that a detailed site plan for Phase I was required within one (1) year; that was the only deadline.  Mr. Peck explained that he attended a Commission meeting (prior to his employment in Avon) where the developer told the Commission that they were going to build all infrastructure immediately and move the project along. 
Ms. Keith commented that she feels the Commission has given Mr. Peck all the needed information adding that a checklist of items that the Commission and Staff see as priorities (wetlands, State DOT) should be given to the developer.  Mr. Peck noted his understanding and agreement.
Roy David, President of the FVAC, noted that he has attended many of the Commission’s meetings and supported the project in writing but added that everyone needs a reality check at this point.  He noted his concerns with the earth removal and existing mounds of dirt, the trees that were cut down, and that the developer has not returned.   He commented that there are other buildings with other tenants (other than the Arts Center) that need consideration.
Claude Chiaia, 37 Ariel Way, asked for clarifications on what the overall grades on Climax Road would be, noting that it was said tonight that the intersection is going to be raised up nine (9) feet or so.
Ms. Keith explained/clarified that the nine (9) feet mentioned earlier means nine (9) feet above what the grade was suggested to be taken down to initially; this means that the resulting grade would be closer to what currently exists.
In response to Mr. Chiaia’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that the Commission and Staff also want to see what the overall grade changes will be and that’s why the developer has been asked for a detailed site plan for Phase I.  Mr. Peck noted his concurrence with the Chair’s comments explaining/clarifying that the grade that was previously proposed by the developer would have lowered it by nine (9) additional feet, adding that the Commission and Staff do not want to see the grade that low.   He further explained that the grade would come back up, closer to where it exists now, such that the grades both into and out of the proposed roundabout would be closer to existing grades.  Mr. Peck confirmed that the maximum grade on the site would be 4.5%.
In response to Mr. Chiaia’s question about earth removal, Mr. Peck confirmed that the developer has an agreement with Dunning Sand & Gravel so that material can be removed from the site.  Mr. Chiaia noted his agreement with Mr. Armstrong about the need for a detailed checklist with deadline dates for progress/updates.
Sidney Sisk, resident of Forest Mews, asked that the displayed map be turned around for the public to view.
Mr. Peck announced to the public audience that he is happy to help anyone who wishes to come in or call the Planning Department regarding plans for the Avon Center project.  

An unidentified female, resident of 20 Cherry Tree Lane, requested that Forest Mews be taken into account by the developer with regards to plans for the Town Center.   She noted her agreement with the recommendation to find a consultant who understands and is familiar with the charm of New England towns.   
Mr. Peck explained that Bickford Drive Extension was separated from the proposed roundabout specifically to make it easier for people to get out of Forest Mews and the surrounding area.   
In response to comments from the resident of 20 Cherry Tree Lane, Ms. Keith and 
Mr. Armstrong explained/clarified that the original location of the proposed roundabout was right outside the brick entrance to Forest Mews but it has been moved lower down the road.

Chet Bukowski, Forest Mews resident, noted his concerns about the piles of dirt on Climax Road and his understanding of a dispute between the developer and the excavation contractor.  He also noted his concerns for further disputes as the project moves forward and what would happen if the developer runs out of money. 
Mr. Peck offered clarification that there is no dispute between the excavation contractor and the developer.  He explained that the area that is seen from Route 44 is topsoil that has been stripped from the site and the area is supposed to stay that way until the rest of site is brought to grade at which time the topsoil will be brought back onto the site and regraded.    The erosion and sedimentation controls installed by the developer are working very well; sediment has left the site.  Mr. Peck reiterated that no dispute exists between the developer and the excavation company.  He also explained that the developer has only received, to date, an approval for a master plan, which is only the first step in a whole series of things needed to be done.  The developer is now at the point where detailed site plan and special exception approvals are needed for Phase I.  Mr. Peck explained that neither the Commission nor Staff would recommend moving forward with any other parts of this project without first having specific details for site development of Phase I (existing excavation area).  He indicated that Staff has been told that earth excavation will begin again on Monday, April 24 and the material will be going to Dunning Sand and Gravel (Brickyard Road Farmington).  Mr. Peck confirmed/clarified that the lack of an agreement was between Dunning (taking/receiving the earth material) and the developer, not between the excavator and the developer. 
Mr. Ladouceur commented that his understanding is that there are four (4) phases, after the master plan.  Phase I is infrastructure for the entire site; Phase II is towards Route 44 and the northern corner; Phase III is the area near Sperry Park; and Phase IV is the Brownstone piece. 
Mr. Peck confirmed that the aforementioned phasing schedule is what was originally proposed but noted that the developer has since indicated that they wish to combine certain phases which is ok but further noted that detailed plans showing the changes need to be prepared and brought before the Commission such that a decision can be made on acceptability.  
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck confirmed that the developer may propose, for example, combining the entire road system (Phase I) with the north, the south or the east corner/quadrant.    He noted that it will be up to the Commission and Staff to decide what is acceptable and to offer recommendations if necessary.  Mr. Peck stressed that any and all details will be required by the developer before anything irreversible moves forward.   He pointed out that right now the site is messy but nothing disastrous has occurred to any of the road systems.  
Mr. Ladouceur commented that if the developer cannot manage removing topsoil that he would be less likely to allow them to proceed with two (2) phases at once, as they haven’t proven they can manage one phase at a time.
An unidentified female audience member asked if the developer is still interested.  

Mr. Peck commented that the Commission and Staff want to see the developer come through with some of the items they have promised; we’re waiting for the details. 
Mr. Armstrong commented that the developer has invested a lot of money in the site, noting that Mr. Peck has confirmed that the developer now owns the third and final piece of the site.
There being no further discussion relative to the Avon Center project the Commission voted to approve alternate truck routes relative to earth removal.
Mr. Armstrong made a motion to authorize Staff (Police, Planning, Engineering) to approve a plan for alternate truck routes for disposition of Commission approved earthen materials, requiring compliance with the Town’s safety requirements.  The motion was seconded by 
Mr. Mahoney. 
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s question, Mr. Peck explained that if a new truck route plan is prepared and is significantly different from the original approved plan that he will bring it before the Commission for approval.
The motion, made by Mr. Armstrong and seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
CIP FY 2017/2018   8-24 Referral
Mr. Peck addressed the bridge replacement on Old Farms Road and explained that the State has taken over this project and is paying for the bridge.   He added that the hope is for construction to begin in 2018.  
Mr. Ladouceur motioned to accept/approve the CIP for FY 2017/2018.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Mahoney, received unanimous approval.
Discussion on Possible Zoning Regulation Revisions:


1.  Creation of Restricted Industrial Zone


2.  Revision to setback requirements


3.  Revision to Sign Regulations


4.  Discussion of possible incentives for increased coverage
Mr. Peck addressed amendments to the Zoning Regulations and handed out a draft regulation for Farm Winery Venues, asking the Commission to review.  
Mr. Peck also handed out a draft regulation addressing sustainability and the potential for increases to lot coverage for commercial buildings.  He noted that consideration for coverage increases would involve sustainability items such as energy generation/conservation/efficiency; storm water management; and water conservation.   He explained that this regulation change is an attempt to help some of the existing vacant buildings in Town.
In response to Mr. Ladouceur’s questions, Mr. Peck explained that no distinction is made currently between existing buildings and new buildings but noted that a distinction could certainly be made.   He further explained that this regulation would not apply to the Avon Village Center project because that property is located in a different zone.
Mr. Armstrong noted his support for this regulation change as it may help to get some of the older structures in Town rehabilitated with a benefit of higher energy levels.
Mr. Peck concluded the meeting by handing out information provided by the CT Bar Association relative to ex parte communications.  He stressed the importance of the Commission not talking with any parties involved with the Village Center project.
There being no further business to come before the Commission, the meeting adjourned at 8:15pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Linda Sadlon, Clerk, PZC
Planning and Community Development
